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ALA International Relations Round Table (IRRT)

Executive Board Meeting Minutes

2007 ALA Annual Conference – Washington, D.C.

Sunday, June 24, 2007, 8:00-11:00 a.m.

Washington Convention Center  – Room 209A




      Part I: 8:00 – 10:00 a.m.

IRRT Executive Board discussions

I. Welcome, introduction, and announcements (S. Schuner, IRRT Chair)

Susan Schnuer welcomed all participants at the IRRT Executive Board meeting. She announced to the group that immediately after the IRRT Executive Board discussions, Deb Robertson, Director of ALA’s Public Program Office (PPO), will come to the meeting and will talk about PPO’s activities. The mission of PPO is to foster cultural programming as an integral part of library services. Schnuer also informed the group that current PPO programs include 1. Book and Media Discussion Programs; 2. Traveling Exhibitions; 3. Family and Youth Programs, and 4. Arts Programs. IRRT wants to see how its  programs and services are in connection with those from PPO. 

After Schnuer’s opening remarks, an introduction session was followed.  The following is the list of the IRRT Executive Board members, IRRT committee chairs, liaisons, and guests attending the EB meeting:

IRRT Executive Board members present at the meeting:


Susan Schnuer, Chair


Jeannette Pierce, Immediate Past-Chair


Joan Weeks, Chair-Elect


Sarah Beasley, Member-at-Large


Mary Boone, Member-at-Large


Sha Li Zhang, Secretary/Treasurer

IRRT committee chairs, representatives, and program liaisons:


IRRT Chair’s Program: not at the meeting



International Exchange: Johan Koren, Chair

International Librarians’ Orientation/Mentoring: Patricia Gail Oyler and Marilyn McClaskey, co-chairs; Nireille Kotoklo, member


International Librarians’ Pre-conference: Martha Allen, co-chair


International Papers Session: Mollie Fein


International Poster Session: Maureen Morris, co-chair


International Sister Libraries: Hector Marino, co-chair


International Visitors Center: Richard E. Sapon-White


Membership: Chih-feng Lin, Chair


Nomination: Patricia Gail Oyler


Publications:
Eve Nyren, Chair


IRRT Web Master Assistant: Robin Kear


Literacy Assembly Liaison: Lesley Farmer


ISLD Interest Group: Key Ann Cassell


Public Library Interest Group: Mollie Fein

Incoming officers:

Judith Lin Hunt: incoming Vice Chair/Chair-Elect

Donna McCool: incoming Secretary/Treasurer

Rebecca Miller Banner: incoming International Leads Editor-in-Chief

ALA International Relations Office: Michael Dowling and Delin Guerra 

ALA IRC Chair: Maurice Freedman

IRRT Councilor: Hector Marino

ALA BARC Liaison: Teri Switzer

Other members and guests:


Jim Mchenry


Hayley McEwing


Karen Starr, past IRRT Chair


Sarah Palacios Wilhelm

II. Future steps (J. Pierce)

Jeannette Pierce told the audience that this was the final EB meeting in which she would participate as an IRRT Immediate Past-chair. Pierce recalled that she has been with IRRT since 1994 when Susan Schnuer recruited her and got her involved in IRRT committees.  Since then, she served on several IRRT committees, including IRRT Web Master, and eventually was elected to the roundtable’s chair position.  Jeannette mentioned that in looking back at her IRRT activities through the years, the goal of increasing the visibility of the roundtable has remained a constant one and she encourages others to do whatever they can to highlight the mission and activities of the IRRT to others.  As Chair, Jeannette worked to support and encourage the involvement of younger librarians in IRRT leadership roles.  Pierce is looking forward to continuing being active in IRRT.  Susan Schnuer highly praised Piece’s many contributions to IRRT and asked to give big applause to her.  Sha Li Zhang also commended many efforts that Pierce led IRRT to where it is today.

III. Looking forward to next year (J. Weeks)

Joan Weeks, IRRT Chair-Elect, quickly lined up several action items on which IRRT will concentrate its efforts in next few months.  These action items are:

· Continue implementing ALA International Strategic Planning and the priorities that were identified by IRRT members at the 2007 Midwinter Meeting in Seattle, Washington in January 2007.  

· Explore and implement the use of wiki technologies to communicate with broad spectrum of IRRT members.

· Robin Kear, IRRT Web Master Assistant, will set up IRRT blogs to get members involved on issues and activities related to the roundtable. 

· Sarah Beasley attended the ALA Advocacy Session.  She will help explore issues that IRRT should advocate. 

· IRRT officers and committee chairs will be more accessible to its members through technology-driven communication channels.

· Future possibilities: a Webinar will be set for the IRRT Chair Program in 2008 for those who are not able to attend IRRT meetings.

· International Librarians’ Reception will be at the Library of Congress Area Study Room.  There may have some challenge on finding out the location.

· Weeks is very excited about the many possibilities that the roundtable will get involved to advance its goals and strategic plans. .

Susan Schnuer and Sha Li Zhang congratulated Joan Weeks as the coming chair and Judith Lin Hunt as new Chair-Elect. 

IV. Review of agenda (S. Schnuer)

Susan Schnuer asked to review the EB meeting agenda. There was no new items to be added.

V. Approval of the Midwinter Meeting minutes (S. Zhang)

The EB meeting minutes for the Midwinter Meeting held in Seattle in January 2007 was distributed to all officers prior to the ALA Annual Conference in June 2007. Sha Li Zhang asked to approve the meeting minutes.



Motion:

Jeannette Pierce moved. Mary Boone seconded. The EB minutes was approved unanimously.  There was no change or amendment. 

VI. Report from ALA Executive Board Liaison (T. Switzer):

Teri Switzer, ALA BARC Chair, informed the audience that she had two hats: she is the ALA Executive Board liaison to IRRT and she is also a BARC liaison to IRRT. Switzer shared with the group that in 2008, ALA  will start the third year with the ALA 2010 Strategic Planning with many initiatives. ALA Executive Board has approved $500,000 toward these new initiatives.  Some examples are:

· The establishment of ALA Advocacy Office which will be led by Carol Brey-Caciano, past ALA President, to coordinate all efforts to advocate and campaign for American’s library services.  The Office will have a new staff position and a PIO position.  More advocacy training will be offered to ALA members. 

· A web site, ILoveLibraries.org, came from the efforts of Leslie Burger, ALA President, for public library advocacies. Leslie received many calls for assistance from ALA. The web site aims to assist the librarians in the country on issues that they are facing everyday. 

· ALA will continue the new initiative of Emerging Leaders Institute. The initiative was led by Lesley Burge to cultivate a new generation of leaders who will move up quickly to ALA positions at all levels. ALA will take over this project and will provide support to sustain it.  The selection of participants for the 2008 institute will start in fall 2008.  ALA will also call for projects from standing committees, divisions, and roundtables.  Maureen Sullivan will be doing the training session again at the 2008 ALA Midwinter Meeting.  Switzer asked IRRT to send its project list to Sullivan. She informed the group that IRRT should be able to present both nomination and sponsorship for the project. Since IRRT is a large roundtable, Switzer was asked if IRRT should send more than one individuals to the institute? Switzer will take the question to ALA for answers. 

· ALA will put more funds in technology, social networking such as Myspace  and Facebook; ALA will upgrade its web sites, and will recruit userability officers to make sure that its web sites are service-oriented to ALA members. 

· Switzer updated the audience with the status of the No Child Left Behind Act re-authorization.

· ALA was awarded with three IMLS grants of more than $1.6 million under the 2007 Laura Bush 21st Century Librarian Program announced in June 2007. These grants are: $872,920 for preparation of next generation of librarians, with 150 minority students in master’s-level library and information studies programs; the second grant of $207,111, in partnership with the Western Council of State Librarians to develop a national voluntary certification program for support staff in rural or small-town public and academic libraries, and the third grant  for ALA’s Public Programs Office to create and administer the “Online Resource Center for Library Cultural Programming (ORC),  designed to help librarians find authoritative resources for cultural programming. 

Susan Schnuer asked Teri Switzer to take the IRRT’s request to the ALA Executive Board on a full-time staff position for the ALA International Relations Office when ALA considers its funding allocations. Schnuer also presented Switzer the newly revised IRRT Strategic Planning. 

VII. Chair’s report (S. Schnuer)

Susan Schnuer started with listing IRRT activities and called it an exciting year during her term as IRRT Chair:

· International Librarians’ Pre-conference was a sold-out event. It demonstrated that more and more librarians, especially U.S. librarians, become interested in international library issues. 

· International Librarians Reception was also a sold-out event for the first time ever, even prior to the ALA Annual Conference.

· Each IRRT committee has accomplished many projects, for instance, committees for Pre-Conference, Orientation/Mentoring, Poster Sessions, Papers Sessions, etc. These activities received a lot attention from U. S. librarians who attended the ALA Annual Conference in Washington, D.C. These IRRT events and activities have helped get more people involved with IRRT and its projects.

· IRRT Strategic Plan was finalized and will be put into action. The Plan will help the roundtable focus on its core mission and activities.

· Sister Libraries Committee and the American Corners met and discussed the potential activities that will benefit and help each other. American Corners is sponsored jointly by a U.S. Embassy and a host-country organization, serving as information outposts similar to a public library reference service. These information centers serve as meeting places and “libraries” for host-country nationals who are interested in learning more about the United States. 

· Schnuer met with Michael Dowling, IRO Director and Keith Michael Fiels, ALA Executive Director at the 2006 IFLA in Seoul.  She presented them with IRRT priorities and with a request of full-time staff position in IRO that will help these priorities.  Schnuer will continue talking to ALA staff on the position.  She was very happy to see Delin Guerra’s recent promotion at IRO .

· Schnuer created a list of IRRT programs that may capture the foundation’s attention.  She also looked for venues that may attract funding to support IRRT programs. 

· Schnuer conveyed the message from John Chrastka, ALA Membership Coordinator on retaining ALA member. Schnuer stated that getting members involved with the roundtable’s committees and projects was one of the best ways to recruit and retain members.  

· Schnuer spent time at the International Visitors Center and took pictures with international librarians there.  Jeannette Pierce and Mary Boones also took pictures with them. The photos with IRRT officers could be good memories for the international librarians to take home. 
· Schnuer raised the questions for IRRT members who are not able to attend the ALA conferences, what are the benefits for them?  She proposed the priorities to work on this aspect: 1.To investigate the possibility of creating a Web Link to serve these members. This idea came from Sarah Beasley, IRRT Member-at-Large. 2. To appoint a committee/taskforce to accomplish this worthy project. 3. To build a web site with the free access to training courses/tutorials.  This part is especially important for international librarians.  A committee/taskforce will put these initiatives together.

· Schnuer continued seeking funding to support international speakers, and asked the ALA divisions to place one international speaker at a time at their respective programs. 

· The current version of the IRRT brochure has accomplished its purpose, but it is not an exciting document. Schuner suggested looking for a funding from ALA to revise the brochure so that it will include broad statements of ALA international goals and the revised IRRT Strategic Plan. 

· Schnuer suggested that IRRT information and documents be placed at the ALA Pavilion of the exhibit area to promote the roundtable’s activities. 

· Schnuer informed the audience that Steve Wits from UIUC will be the monitor for the ALAWorld listserv. 

VIII. Secretary/Treasurer’s report (S. Zhang)

Sha Li Zhang reported the current budgets of the roundtable.  The total expenditures are $6,506 from October 2006 April 2007.  The balance is $15,654. As it was mentioned previously, due to the increase of the membership dues and the increase the number of the members, the roundtable’s balance showed the increase in comparison with that of five years ago.  This year, Jeannette Pierce raised $10,000 from vendors for the International Librarians Reception. ALA will also contribute funds to the reception. More than 600 people purchased tickets. It is estimated that reception expenses would be $19,000, including $1,000 for administrative fees.  The budget report was sent to all officers and committee chairs for reviews prior to the ALA Annual Conference.  Therefore, Zhang requested to approve the IRRT budget report.

Motion:

Susun Schnuer moved.  Jeannette Pierce seconded.  The budget report was approved unanimously. 

IX. ALA International Relations Office Staff Liaison report (M. Dowling)

Michael Dowling provided the following activities and updates at the meeting:

· More than 450 international librarians from 87 countries attended the ALA Annual Conference in Washington, D.C.. Dowling thanked IRRT for offering programs to international librarians and facilitating activities to assist them at the conference. .

· ALA has completed the IFLA nomination process and recommended a list of 35 representatives for IFLA Section Committees for 2007-2011. 

· The IFLA/ALA Campaign for the World Libraries initiative, starting in 2001 at IFLA Conference in Boston, continued its growth.  There are 30 countries signed up the initiative. Dowling provided presentations at various venues on how to get the initiative moving. The new campaign guides are developed.  The campaign documents are updated.

· The tickets for the International Librarians Reception were sold out for the first time since the reception was held.  The Library of Congress in Washington, D.C. is a great venue to hold the reception.

· The Hong Kong Book Fair will be held in July 2007 in Hong Kong. ALA will fund 15 U.S. librarians to attend the book fair.  Some ALA members will give presentations in Hong Kong and Macau. 

· The Guadalajara Book Fair application will be due on August 20, 2007. ALA will fund 150 U.S. librarians to attend the largest Spanish language book fair. 

· Dowling received the proposals for funding from Susan Schnuer and Jeannette Pierce for IRRT projects. He will follow up with the Bulgarian Embassy to seek funds to support librarians from Bulgaria to come to U.S. for library conferences.

· ALA International Relations Committee held its Meeting I on Friday.  More IFLA officers (e.g., Alex Byrne, IFLA President from Australia and Claudia Lux, IFLA President-Elect from Germany) came to the meeting.    

· Miriam Nisbet, ALA Legislative Counsel from 1999 to 2007, was appointed to Director, Secretary of the IFAP Council for the UNESCO Information Society Division. She will be very helpful to address library concerns in UNESCO. Dowling and Keith Michael Fiels, ALA Executive Director, had a meeting with her.  Nisbet understands the library issues. She will be a great advocate for the U.S. library community. 
· The nominations for the ALA representative to the U.S. Committee of the Blue Shield were sought and received a group of high quality nominees. ALA Executive Board will make the final appointment. The Blue Shield is the cultural equivalent of the Red Cross, a charitable nonprofit organization committed to the protection of cultural property worldwide during armed conflicts.

· Dowling announced that after the years of services at IRO, Delin’s position was upgraded to Program Officer.  She will become the main contact for many IRO programs and activities. 

· The request from IRRT and IRC for a full-time staff position was sent Keith Michael Fiels.  There is no decision on this position yet. 

· The U.S. post rate for shipping books to overseas has increased. The libraries and individuals will pay more to send materials to other countries.  

X. ALA International Relations Committee report (M. Freeman)

Maurice J. Freeman provided the following activities and updates at the meeting:

· IRC continued working with ALA to address staffing level that is needed to achieve ALA’s international goals.

· IFLA President Alex Byrne and President-Elect Claudia Lux reported to IRC that plans for the 2007 IFLA Conference to be held in Durban, South Africa are progressing well. Freeman expected a large U.S. delegation to attend, including a group of delegation organized by Black Caucus ALA.

· It was announced that the IFLA Secretary General Peter Lor will leave the post after the 2009 IFLA conference in Milan, Italy. IFLA will start searching for Lor’s replacement. 

· A foundation was created to receive funds to strengthen IFLA’s programmatic efforts.

· IRC voted to endorse the Principle for Digital Content prepared by the ALA Task Force on Digitization Policy. The document included contents recommended by IRC on the International Scope Section. 

· Miriam Nisbet provided updates on international copyright and intellectual property discussions. IRC expressed appreciation to Nisbet for her work on behalf of ALA and the library community in the international arena over years. 

· IRC appointed a taskforce led by Professor Ismail Abdullahi to realign its subcommittees on goals and responsibilities.

· Freeman participated in the 2007 Crimea Conference held June in Sudak, Ukraine.  He was very pleased to see the scale of the conference with the largest group of Russian librarians in the world, with 1,700 attendees.  There are also delegations from U.S., Canada, and U.K. He gave a paper and participated in a panel. During the conference, Freeman was invited to speak on his presidential issue – better pay for library workers. The speech was well received by Russian librarians. 

XI. New business

A. IRRT Councilor report (H. Marino): As a first-time for the ALA Council from IRRT, Hector Marino reported that the Council passed the resolution on Blue Shield proposed by IRC. Marino represented IRRT to show the support on the resolution. Other issues on war and impeachment of Bush were failed. Marino will look forward for more resolution from IRC and IRRT on international issues and sister libraries among public libraries when building sister cities. Marino is working to connect the American Corners Project with IRRT Sister Libraries in presenting a program in Anaheim, California, in June 2008.  He will invite staff from the State of Department, American Corners, and embassy (information resource centers) to come and talk at the IRRT EB meeting. 

B. Create a committee to pilot-test “International Library Link” (S. Schnuer):

Motion:

Susan Schnuer moved.  Jeannette Pierce seconded.  The motion was approved unanimously. 

C. Create a committee to design and maintain a website of online-free tutorials (S. Schnuer): 

Motion:

Susan Schuner moved. Sha Li Zhang seconded. The motion was passes unanimously. 

D. Ask International Papers Committee to pilot-test working with an ALA Division to place an international speaker on their program for 2008 (S. Schnuer):

Action:

International Papers Committee will coordinate this project. 

E.  Fees for Pre-conference

The fees received from the Pre-conference were not able to cover the pre-conference costs. The committee proposed to raise registration fees to $50 for international librarians and $75 for U.S. librarians There was a discussion on the two tiers of registration fees, i.e., international vs. domestic registration. 

Action:

There was a general consensus on the proposal. 

F. Add a new line of planned budget for Membership Committee’s mailing and IRRT letterhead expenditures:

Motion:

Susan Schnuer moved. Sarah Beasley seconded. The motion passed unanimously.  

G. Provide funding support of $1,000 for IRRT’s Emerging Leaders: 

Motion:

Susan Schnuer moved. Sha Li Zhang seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 

H. Add a possible archivist position to IRRT: Joan Weeks pointed out that somebody needs to archive IRRT documents, such as EB minutes.  Somebody also needs to keep tracking the EB decisions. It will be IRRT’s 50th  in 2009 and we should make the important IRRT EB decisions easily accessible.

Motion:

Joan Weeks moved to add an archivist position to IRRT. Sarah Beasley seconded. The motion passed unanimously. 

I. Public Library Interest Group: There was a discussion of accepting this group into an IRRT interest group. 

Motion:

Joan Weeks moved to accept Public Libraries Interest Group into IRRT for a 3 year renewable term.  Mary Boone seconded.  The motion passed unanimously. 

J. Johan Koren will be an IRRT representative to Library Education Assembly. Koren is IRRT Member at Large. 

XII. Old business

A. Mollie Fein reported that the Public Library Interest Group was on its six months anniversary celebration. The group had a very constructive meeting during the ALA Conference.  More than 100 people attended.

B. Susan Schnuer provided the update on conversations with One Shared World. It is clear that One Shared World tries to reach ALA through IRRT.  Therefore, we will not pursue it. 

C. Rebecca Miller Banner reported her participation in the ALA Emerging Leaders Institute’s follow-up session at the ALA Annual Conference. She had very positive experiences throughout the Institute. She observed a high level of energy at the meeting.  Banner considered the Institute an interesting learning experience and an opportunity of networking with other emerging leaders.  The Institute is now calling for submitting projects for the next year’s Institute. Susan Schnuer asked Banner to prepare a draft of  two or three international projects for IRRT to be submitted to ALA. 

XIII. Remaining committee/liaison reports

IRRT Councilor: Hector Marino reported the following ALA Resolutions during the ALA Annual Conference in June 2007:

· Supporting the rights of immigrants to use libraries. Adopted.

· Affirming the role of libraries in providing e-government and emergency services. Adopted.

· Ending funding for the Iraq War, introduced by SRRT. Called on ALA to support efforts in Congress to withhold funds for war. Defeated.

· Impeachment of Bush--initially voted not germane, but many called for discussion so President reversed position and allowed debate. Defeated.

· Appointment of an ALA representative to the U.S. Committee of the Blue Shield. Adopted.

· Boy Scouts affiliation. ALSC doesn't believe that they're in conflict because they're only providing information, unhappy with lack of advance notice. Referred to ALSC for more information.

International Exchanges: Johan Koren, Chair, reported that Robin Kear gave a presentation at the Pre-conference, on the activities and services of the Committee, and introduced Voices of Exchange, including pictures and quotes from librarians who had been on an exchange or international visit.  Robin will create a wiki that will allow different forms of communication. The committee discussed the international exchanges through strategic priorities.  The committee is working on a program to be presented in  Anaheim with IRC Europe Subcommittee on European library community. Robin Kear has put exchange information on the IRRT web site. 
Poster Sessions: Sarah Beasley, co-chair, encouraged every body to go to the Poster Sessions and to greet the presenters from abroad. 

Sister Libraries: Nancy Bolt and Hector Marino reported that Marino has helped establish strong partnership between Des Plaines Public Library in Illinois and Biblioteca Benjamin Franklin in Guadalajara, Mexico since 2005. Marino also helped develop a plan to introduce SLP in ACRL under Dr.Alire’s Presidency that resulted in several US-Mexico sister partnerships. Marino met with the American Corners Coordinator to discuss a partnership project. IRO developed a wiki as a supplement to the website for Sister Libraries. The Committee will  reschedule its program for the 2008 annual conference and Hector volunteered to prepare and submit the appropriate paperwork. On IRRT Long Range Plan, Nancy Bolt pointed out that the Sister Library program as NOT mentioned in the IRRT long range plan.  Nancy called this to the attention of the IRRT leadership and the new partnerships with Sister Cities and American Corners.  Sister Libraries will be added to the long range plan.

International Visitors Center Committee: Liz Cooper reported that the committee discussed potentials at the ALA Midwinter Meeting to help any international attendees.  Several ideas came up, such as Wiki, Google Map,  Things to know about attending ALA Midwinter Meeting, etc. Another idea is to sponsor a dinner that international attendees could sign up to attend which may help them to meet people, etc.  Other discussion items included the decision to keep the times and dates of the IVC the same as last year:  Friday – Monday, 9:00 a.m. -5:00 p.m..  The committee will add some text to the sign stating services offered (e.g. Lounge, Information, Email). A water cooler at the IVC will be needed. Cooper will send committee member copies of the call for volunteers announcement so that members can send it to various listserves of which they are members.  
ISLD Interest Group: The group is planning a program for the 2008 ALA Conference in Anaheim on international projects.  The committee is looking  for the Peace Corp group for future programs.

The Literacy Assembly: Lesley Farmer, an IRRT liaison representative to the assembly, ALA reported that the ALA Committee on Literary is planning a literary summit for the ALA Conference in 2008 in Anaheim. The summit will focus on adult learners. Farmer asked the evaluations and follow-up reports from the IRRT Pre-Conference be sent to her so that she will be able to disseminate them to the assembly.  

ALTCS IRC: Sha Li Zhang, a liaison representative, reported that she and Margo Curl, an IRRT member and ALCTS IRC member, co-presented a poster session at the ALCTS 50th Anniversary Conference and at the ALA poster session.  The topic was the ALCTS members’ contributions to the international library issues.  Zhang will also attend the 2007 IFLA Conference in Durban, South Africa, as a standing section member for Acquisitions and Collection Development. 

ALA Budget and Planning Assembly: Sha Li Zhang, an IRRT representative to the assembly, reported that, based on information provided by Teri Switzer, ALA Treasurer, at the assembly meeting, ALA Programmatic Priorities are: diversity, literary, intellectual freedom, equity of access to information and library services, education and life-long learning, and organizational excellence. The FY 2008 key funding areas are: advocacy, distribution of digital publications, continuing education, and technology improvements. The total budgetary ceiling for FY 2008 is $60,530,585.  The ALA Council subsequently approved the request. 

XIV. Announcements

Susan Schnuer invited everybody to attend the second part of the meeting. Deb Robertson will give a briefing and will be answering questions. 

Part II: 10:00 – 11:00 a.m.

Briefing and Conversations with the Director of PPO 

Ms. Deb Robinson is PPO Director, with five and a half-time staff.  PPO is funded by grant money. It is working with many international organizations. PPO is also interested in small projects such as web presence on best practices databases that individual or groups can enter.  Susan Schnuer asked IRRT board members to explore how we can work with PPO to help international programs. 

The second part of the meeting adjourned at 11:00 a.m..

Respectfully submitted by: 

Sha Li Zhang, IRRT Secretary/Treasurer, July 2003 – June 2007, who expressed appreciation to who support her work during her two-term as IRRT Secretary/Treasurer.
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